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This suggests just 148dpa (1059 x 1.4/10) as a far more realistic annual target 
which would indicate a total of only 2,664 houses is needed over 18years. A 
reduced target of this magnitude could mainly be met from extant planning 
permissions and windfall allocations. 
 
[b] Dr Bullock’s Housing Needs Study 2018.  
According to the Housing Needs Assessment Topic Paper [2019] there were 47,174 
households in 2011 [Census figure]. Dr Bullock quite plausibly then assumed a total 
of 49,442 households and 48,559 dwellings in 2018 [including 731 vacant homes].   
According to Dr Bullock in section 7.9 of his report, the T.Wells population was 
estimated to be 117,700 in 2017 and projected to increase by 9.4% to 128,800 in 
2033. He also projected the total number of households will increase by 15.5% 
from 49,904 in 2017 to 57,661 in 2033. But he had merely quoted the same figures 
from the now out-of-date ONS subnational population projections in 2014. 
 
By contrast the most recent data from the 2021 Census found that despite overall 
national growth of 6.3%, the population of T.Wells had only grown from 115,049 to 
115,300 over the last decade [2011-21], which was substantially less than 1%. 
[Source: Population and household estimates, England and Wales - Office for National Statistics 

(ons.gov.uk)] 
 
The 2021 Census also recorded that the number of households in T.Wells had risen 
from 49,185 in 2011 [48,174 with at least one usual resident] to 50,244 in 2021 
[48,200 with at least one usual resident]. This was an increase of only 2% in the 
decade [or 2.2% with at least one usual resident] compared to 6.1% nationally and 
it indicates an average of 2.3 people per household.  But an extra 12,006 
households over 18 years equates to a massive 24% increase over this period [or 
13% pro rata for the first decade]. Even allowing for changes in the age structure of 
the population it is quite unrealistic to expect this type of exponential growth in the 
number of households in the Borough over the next decade. 
 
There is clearly something fundamentally wrong with the housing needs 
calculation when all the recent data indicates a broadly stable population and a 
growth in the number of households of only 2% over the last decade, but the 
current target of 667dpa represents a 13% increase over the next decade. 
 
[c] Metropolitan Green Belt  
 The removal of the plan for a new housing settlement in Capel seems to be the 
most convenient way to address the Inspector’s main concern and move the SLP 
forward but a significant proportion of the new houses is still proposed to be on 
existing Green Belt land in Royal Tunbridge Wells; also in Pembury where there is 
still one of the largest number of houses proposed on existing Green Belt land.  







 

7 
 

 

Please note the Inspector will determine the most appropriate procedure to adopt to 
hear those who have indicated that they wish to participate at the examination hearings 
stage once it resumes. 
  

I am challenging the fundamental assumptions about housing needs in the Borough 
which have driven the call for sites and the excessive number of new houses proposed 
over the plan period. Depending on how the examination proceeds I would like to reserve 
the right to appear there in order to explain why I believe the process is flawed. 






